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Minutes of Western Isles District Salmon Fisheries Board Meeting 20th February 2020 2pm.

Meeting Room 3 Stornoway Council Offices.

Present: 
Dickon Green (Chairman)

Jason Laing (Clerk to the Board)

Carolyn Ferguson (Admin assistant)

Chris Macrae (Eisken)

Iain Roxburgh (Gress Angling Club)

Innes Morrison (Amhunnsuidh and Morsgail)

Donnie Whiteford (Garynahyne)

Iain Trayner (Stornoway AA)

Mark MacDonald (SNH)

Paul Hopper (OHFT)

Richard Davies (OHFT)

Donnie Maciver (OHFT)

Donald Matheson (Soval AC)

Robert Stewart (Aline)

Michael Wilson (Morsgail)

Mark Bilsby (AST)

Jessica Rodger (AST)

Bill Whyte (AST)

Sir Peter Cresswell (U&HE) – By Phone

Richard Kershaw (Soval) – By Phone

Richard Seaman (Barvas, Garynahyne and Scaliscro) – By Phone
Apologies 
Victor Beamish (Grimersta)

Kenny Maclennan (Carloway)

Donnie Macdonald (Rodel)

Christine Macleod (N. Uist)

John Steele (Storas Uibhist)

Ivar Mcary (Soval AC)

Barry Lomas (Obbe)* Tried to VC but was unable to get through

Chairmans Introduction
Dickon Green welcomed everyone and thanked them for coming. He spoke of the various challenges and opportunities facing wild fish and how the Board and Fisheries Trust are working well together on many issues including getting an EMP in place for Loch Erisort and The upcoming smolt tagging programme.

He thanked Mark Bilsby, Jessica Rodger and Bill Whyte of The Atlantic Salmon Trust (AST) for coming to the meeting to present on the Missing Salmon Project and the West coast smolt tagging project.

He thanked the clerk to the board for his work over the previous year and also Richard Kershaw and Peter Cresswell for their support as the steering group. It was agreed that the steering group would continue to work together on behalf of the board.

He then paid tribute to the Late Michael Mackenzie, head keeper at Soval and passed on the Boards condolences to his Family and all at Soval.

Richard Kershaw thanked Dickon for his kind words and said he would pass this on to Michaels family.

Levy Rate for 2020/21 and Funding of OHFT
Paul Hopper of OHFT was asked what financial support would be required from WIDSFB for the coming year.

He said it would be ideal if the Board could match the previous years funding of £57,000.

A discussion was had about what the rate for the levy should be for the coming year.

Jason Laing briefed that at 100p per £1 the board had covered all costs, with a projected balance of £12,331.43 at year end.

Innes Morrison suggested that the rate be raised by a small amount to avoid a significant raise further down the line. This was discussed and while some felt the current rate was fine it was agreed that a small raise was sensible. Richard Seaman said that he was in discussion with the assessor about the rates for Barvas and Garynahyne  and that there may be changes made to the valuation role but he was happy with a small increase in the rate. Innes Morrison proposed that the rate be raised by 1p to 101p per £1, this was seconded by Chris Macrae and all were in favour.

Dickon Green proposed that the Board agree to donate £57,000 to OHFT for the 2020/21 financial year. This was seconded by Iain Trayner and unanimously approved.

Review of the 2019 season so far
A discussion was had about the 2019 fishing season. Some fisheries seemed to have had a reasonable year for salmon whilst other had a very poor season. The high water helped some fisheries but for the Gress river it meant that a lot of fish could have run straight through the river and may account for the very poor salmon season they had. Most fisheries reported a very late Sea Trout run, with some feeling it was also quite a poor run. Peter Cresswell noted that the Hamanway Sea Trout had been late but satisfactory and Salmon numbers were down, also the average weight of salmon was down.

There was general agreement that the lower average weight was common to all fisheries.

Mark Bilsby said that this was true of the entire Atlantic Salmon range.

There was a discussion about what weight of fish constitutes a Salmon or Grilse given that average weights have fallen. It was noted that for the purposes of the Marine Scotland Returns there seemed to be significant differences between fisheries, with some recording anything of 7lb or over as Salmon and others using 10lb as the distinction. It was agreed that scale sampling was needed to try and make sure this was being recorded accurately.

Bill Whyte asked if the sea trout that had been caught were clean or showing signs of lice. Innes Morrison said that there was a very clear difference in his fishery with those sea trout running the rivers outwith the aquaculture areas being clean and those within being badly liced.

Chris Macrae also said that Eisken had seen sea lice damaged fish.

Richard Davies asked that all fisheries try and gather photographic evidence of lice damaged fish and send to OHFT.

Innes Morrison noted that sea eagles were taking up to 10 salmon a day on his fishery.

Paul Hopper re-enforced what Richard Davies had said about gathering evidence with regard to damaged fish.

Richard Kershaw stated that there should as many seal licences applied for as possible to minimise predation of salmon by seals, Possible as part of a wider seal management group. He said this was been looked at as an option for Loch Erisort.

Bill Whyte said that having a wider seal management group that includes wild fish interests and the aquaculture industry had worked reasonable well elsewhere on the West Coast of Scotland.

Richard Davies said that while he recognised there were some downsides to this approach MOWI were keen to explore this option. Innes Morrison voiced concern that this would benefit the aquaculture industry more than wild fish.

Update From The Clerk To The Board
Jason Laing briefed on the Boards Account and distributed copies of the accounts as of 19th Feb 2020. He said that there was currently £8,311.43 in the account but that there were still two arranged levy payments to come in which would give a balance of approx £12,000 at financial year end.

He briefed on the various planning applications the Board had been consulted on and that Paul Hopper would talk more on later in the meeting. He stated that he, along with Paul Hopper and Richard Davies had a meeting with the Planners at CNES which although productive, had highlighted the fact that until legislation changes the planners are very constrained about what they can take in to account when dealing with fish farming applications.

He then mentioned the various forms that fisheries had been sent and asked to return to the Board and said that all fisheries except two had now  completed and returned these forms. He reminded those present that the Board had the legal power to request this information.

He passed round a breakdown of Western Isles Salmon catches for the past 10 years, using data from the returned forms for 2019 and Marine Scotland for the historical data.  

He said that he hoped to compile the data for a longer historical period and do the same for Sea Trout.

He informed the meeting that a WIDSFB Gyrodactylus Salaris declaration form was available for download from the Boards website or directly from him should any fisheries wish to use them.

Bailiffing and Sea patrols
Jason Laing informed the Board that there were currently 14 warranted bailiffs in the Western Isles, with two people from Uist who have passed the exam and will hopefully apply for cards in the near future, and that there was interest from several other who are keen to sit the IFM exam this year.

He mentioned that he had been in discussion with Bill Whyte about using his boat to patrol areas of the Western Isles not usually covered as discussed at the previous board meeting.

A sum of £5000 had been allocated to facilitate this. Bill said that although he would not be available himself, his boat would be. It was agreed that Bill and Donnie Whiteford liaise on this and that the area to the North and East of the island be a priority initially as this has been previously identified as a key area. Richard Kershaw voiced his concerns about poaching in the Ness area and stressed how important it was to do this area, and also that weekends are likely to be the prime time for setting nets.

Bill said he was happy for his boat to patrol any day of the week.

If this proves successful this season other areas of the Western Isles that have been identified as causing concern could be looked at. Innes Morrison asked if SNH boats could be utilised for patrols and this was discussed but deemed unlikely.

Bill stated that legally a WI warranted bailiff would need to be on the boat. This was agreed as local knowledge would also be important.

A general discussion on poaching followed and it was noted that although there was significantly less poaching going on in general there were still some individuals who posed a serious threat to wild fish.

It was agreed that improving communication amongst bailiffs and keepers was important, possibly using a whatsapp group. AP Donnie Whiteford to take this forward.
Update from Paul Hopper on OHFT
Paul Briefed on the worked that has been undertaken by OHFT in the preceding year. This included the work done for the National Elecrofishing programme. He briefed on the findings so far from the work they are doing on Salmon In Lochs, this preliminary data shows that while there is a higher density of parr per square metre in rivers there is also significant numbers in the lochs surveyed showing that Lochs are used in juvenile production. More research is needed and he mentioned that Piran Crago, who has previously helped with the Trust is doing his MSc on this over the coming year.

He said that the Trust had also been busy doing cockle survey work. He acknowledged that while this is not work directly related to wild fish it brings in much needed income (£18,000).

He said that as all new fish farm planning applications require EMP's there were opportunities for the Trust to assist with the monitoring required for these which could also be a source of revenue in the future.

He mentioned the various planning applications which he has assisted the Board with responding to, most recently for an expansion in Plocrapool in Harris. He made the point that stocks in this area had declined to the point where surveying using the usual methods was not viable but alternatives were being looked at. 

He also mentioned the possibility of using isotopes in feed on fish farms to trace lice on wild fish back to the sites they came from. Richard Davies updated further on this and the possibilities it opens up in the future for establishing the links between lice on farmed fish and wild fish.

Paul then briefed on the upcoming work for OHFT. This includes helping with the AST smolt tracking programme, which this year aims to establish whether the smolts  in the Grimersta  and Laxay rivers are of a suitable size and weight for going ahead with tagging in 2021.

He mentioned that there are developments in establishing new fish counters in the Western Isles. Initially this would prioritise SAC's or anywhere where there is an existing infrastructure, available power and easy access. There is a visit planned in April by Tracey Thomas and Craig Robinson of Marine Scotland who are in charge of developing a network of fish counters across Scotland.

He then briefed on the possibilities for nutrient enhancement in spawning streams. There are funding applications underway by OHFT to look at larger scale projects but as things stand it is also possible for fisheries to undertake work on this themselves. He said there is currently no regulations preventing this although SEPA were looking at it. Richard Davies said that care should be taken before undertaking any such work and advice taken from the Trust as this should only be done in areas identified as having low conductivity. Paul has this data along with electofishing data and is happy to advise.

AOB
Dickon told the meeting that an email had been received from Andrew Graham Stewart of Salmon and Trout Conservation. This email was in regard to a press release they intended to release and they wanted the Board to endorse this release by midday the day after if was received (Tuesday 18th Feb). This press release made some demands of the Scottish Government regarding the regulation of aquaculture and stated that if action was not taken by a given point they would be calling for a boycott of farmed salmon. Dickon said that clearly there was no way the Board could have consulted with members and responded in such a short time frame.

While most felt the demands being made of the Scottish government by S&TC were entirely reasonable and we were in agreement, there were concerns about how S&TC were approaching this and the timing of a call for a boycott. It was noted that while 25 groups signed up to endorse this threat of a boycott, only one West Coast fisheries Board had, and no Fisheries Trusts.

Innes Morrison asked Mark Bilsby what his view was. Mark replied that he felt the route being taken by FMS and the interactions working group was the right one at this point and that calling for a boycott at this stage could be counter productive. 

Peter Cresswell said that the Board should note the request from S&TC but take no action at this point. He expressed the view that aquaculture should be containerised and/or far out to sea.

He also said that there could be legal implications for those bodies supporting the call for a boycott.

He went on to say that there are too many bodies involved with FMS, S&TC, and AST seemingly not speaking to each other and co-operating. He felt it was something that should be discussed again in more detail at the next Board Meeting.

It was agreed that at this point the Board should take no further action until the results of the interactions working group are known. AP Dickon to reply to AGS regarding the Boards decision. 
Innes Morrison asked that board members be kept fully up to date with any further developments on this.

Richard Davies updated the meeting about the situation regarding the fish farms in Loch Erisort. He said that MOWI currently had no fish in these cages and that they are not stocking until October. This with a stock management cycle that will be optimised to limit risk to wild fish. First year of cycle fish (less lice likely) in October 2020 and harvested by May 2022, then fallow until October 2022. This cycle reduces risk to wild fish.

Richard Kershaw thanked Richard Davies, Dickon Green and Jason Laing for their help with the Loch Erisort issues. He noted that MOWI had previously ignored all his concerns until he wrote to the planners.

Richard Davies said that Loch Duart and MOWI are being more open and co-operative in their dealings with wild fish interests but The Scottish Salmon Company were still being difficult to communicate with, but given the Bakkefrost Takeover, this is to be expected  . He once again asked that any concerns regarding aquaculture and lice issues be brought to the attention of OHFT.
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the WIDSFB was set for Thursday 3rd September at 6.30pm, venue TBC.
These minutes were approved and have been signed by:

Dickon Green
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Jason Laing
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